
Grand Council Conference Call


February 12, 2004


Attendees: Gregory Pelley, WGA; Laura Schmidt, WGAA; Vicki Horton, WGS; J. Scott MacKay, GA; Shani Redmond, ND.  Absent: Frank Kitchel, WGE. 

Called to Order Thursday, February 12, 2004 at 9:03PM (EST).

WGA requests update of meeting minutes.  WGS indicates the meeting minutes are still not complete due to other priorities and asks for additional time to complete.  Motion made and duly seconded to table approval of minutes until annual meeting at convention.  Motion passes unanimously.

A. Officer Reports
[WGA requests all reports be submitted for the record and discussed only if there are urgent items – in favor of discussing Convention planning]








WGA Report

1. Official convention notification and delegate credentials were mailed on February 8.  

2. Motions received by the deadline imposed by the Constitution and Bylaws were printed and mailed to all Chapter WA’s and Alumni Association Presidents on February 8.

WGAA Report

1. Convention:

a. Have received 19 registrations so far.  

b. The hotel contract has been finalized, including A/V requirements.

c. WGAA has had initial discussions with a local transportation company regarding possible transportation options to and from the banquet, as well as to/from the airport.  Initial information is that Spinato Transport and Travel will provide transportation to/from the airport for $12.00 per person…roughly half the price of a cab.

d. The keynote speaker has been finalized, though we’ve had little contact with her of late.   

e. Lori Beth Wilson and Caroline Pelley are still working on getting Steelcase to present a workshop on “Generation Gaps in the Workplace.”  Will update as necessary.  

f. WGAA had to adopt work on tours, as original volunteer has fallen through.    

g. Nametags, place cards, banquet program, shirts, etc. have all been worked out and will be arriving with Amber Ford. 

h. Our convention is now on the New Orleans Convention & Visitors Bureau (CVB) website.  Next on the to do list is to list the convention on the AIA / CES website.  

i. Information packets will be distributed to all attendees as they register.  The packets include maps, safety tips, public transportation info, postcards, convention schedules, nametags, etc.  Other items may be added after a personal visit to the CVB office.

j. The convention schedule has also been finalized as per discussion during this meeting.

k. This office has already put in requests to CVB’s in Seattle, Phoenix, Tempe, Denver and San Diego, based on previous convention suggestions and recent conversations.

2. Alumni Outreach

a. A formal proposal for the national Job Board on our website has been received.  See New Business for more information.

b. An outline for the alumni page of the national website went out to the webmaster and another alumni assisting with the website earlier this month.  There are already some updates that have been uploaded.

c. Visited with Satyros members on January 30th.  It was a great meeting with actives/alumni, including a tour of campus.  I was also able to sit in on a landscape architecture review.

3. Alumni Association Expansion  

a. A message was sent to Joe Henderson of Rabirius requesting an update on their status.  

b. WGAA sent a report to Demetrios Alumni Association and they will be eligible to seat a delegate at convention.

4. Regional Gatherings

a. Planning for the Los Angeles Gathering on April 18this well underway and the graphic for this has already appeared on the national website.  

b. A Daedalus alumna has offered to host an event in northern California and Michele LeTourneur has offered to host an event this summer. Dates and specifics are still pending.

WGS Report

1. The February edition of the Master Directory is now available online.

2. Database: Our Postage Due account was in the red and the USPS had been holding back returned items until we made a deposit on the account.  Unfortunately, they didn’t mention that they had been doing this (for several months) until 1/21.  So the database has gone through some major changes with this info and, as a result, our “lost” listing grew by several dozen.  DEME AA is working with OSU’s School of Architecture to cross-check our database with their information.  It seems they have ~100 alumni listed as APX members that we don’t have and vice-versa.

3. Website: 

a. Still waiting on finalization from our webhost for secure online payments of dues and fees.  

b. Rick Jenkins has completed work on the online APX medal nominations forms and I’m confident this will increase university participation in the program.  

c. APX Post is up and running – yea!!!!!  Job Boards are soon to follow – yea!!!!!

4. APX Medal letters have been sent to universities, including an explanation of the online nomination process.  Shipped two boxes of medals to Recognition Express in Illinois.  Medallic Arts shipped them to me, rather than to RE.  Although there is a Recognition Express franchise within a few miles of me, the Wheaton office has provided us with great service, so I prefer to maintain that contact.

5. Archi’s were sent to universities, including the NAAB’s newest accredited site: Northeastern in Boston.

6. Alumni Dues Notices were sent – I’ve heard some have already received their invoices.  The mailing delay was due to a last minute change to include credit card payment information.

7. Outstanding items on WGS To Do list: 

a. Apparently, the post office in Champaign, is also customer-service-challenged.  They lost our renewal paperwork (which was hand delivered by the ANTH AA President in November!), so our not-for-profit mailing permit with USPS is not yet renewed.  This should be resolved in days.   

b. Minutes are still not complete, but if you need info from any meetings, let me know and I’ll see what I can get to you ASAP.

c. Send ANDR alumna further markups and editing requirements for the APX video/DVD.  

d. Working with Ryan Rosen on final touches of job descriptions for actives and GC appointees.  We just might have a pretty clean draft to start the P&P manual before convention.

e. 100+ emails in my APX Inbox at home to go through.  Ugh.

8. Chapter/Alumni Association Maintenance & Preservation: 

a. Nothing new from this desk.  See ND’s report for more info on Chapters, Associations and Colonies.

9. Expansion: 

a. UNLV and UNC – Charlotte have requested expansion information.  I’ve asked the just-retired ED to send about 25-50 brochures to each location.

b. NJIT sent their ‘Organizational’ letter and will likely be sending their petition for recognition as a Colony within the next few weeks.  Domitian is their choice of name and they have a tentative cadency (which will need alterations).  I’ve begun initial discussions with Vitruvius Chapter to see if they will serve as NJIT’s sponsor.

c. Metagenes AA is going to meet informally with the students at VPI this weekend and it’s looking promising for a petition for recognition as a Colony very soon.

d. RD3 indicates we can expect a letter (unclear if it will be ‘organizing’ or a colony petition) from Tulane in the next few weeks.  He and I will be discussing potential sponsors shortly.

e. Members of CLEI and XENO AA will be in Austin 2/21 for an informal meeting with the Dinocrates colonists and other UT students.  I’ve invited Hal Box (previous Dean of Architecture at UT, and a XENO alum), but have not received any response as of yet.

f. With the appointment of a new Expansion Director on this conference call, the WGA, WGS and new ED need to outline the Expansion Plan going forward.

WGE Report (in absentia)

1. Checking Account Balance & Investment (Liquidity). The Fraternity’s checking account balance as of 1-31-03 is $21,879.63.  Our Merrill Lynch investment account balance is approximately $67,000.  However, it is important to note that I have not received a statement from Merrill Lynch since October 2003.  The account is still in the name of the former WGE.
2. Major Changes in Cash Balance, Position or Investment Value since last report:

Major cash expenditures during the month were made for:

AIA/CES Accreditation fee

$500

LC Expenses



$2,400

ARCHI postage



,$260

Convention Mtg room dep.

$1,000

Alumni dues invoice mailing

$2,700

Total expenses paid this fiscal year total $42,410.

3.   Accounts Receivable Update

Major cash receipts during the previous month are as follows:

Chapter Dues & Fees


$9,400

Total cash receipts this fiscal year total $28,546.

A year to date actual v. budget income statement covering the period July 1 to November 30, 2003 is attached.

4. Chapter Reporting

a. As of 11-30-03, we have 13 active chapters.  Four chapters (ANDR, ANTH, APOL, DAED) are up to date with their monthly membership reports and are fully paid through January.  CLEI has contacted us and I feel confident they can get up to date by Convention time.  Imhotep has gone into a slumber as no contact has been received since November.  I recommend that the RD contact them.  Pytheos has yet to submit an E-2 report this year.  SATY is up to date with reports and will pay their dues by Convention time.  Iktinos has not paid dues the entire year.  They continue to be an enigma.  Vitruvius has made great strides in recent months and is up to date, save $75 owed.  Five chapters are delinquent in monthly dues payment.  Details are shown in the attached file.  

b. The Chapter Report and Dues Scorecard and monthly dues reminder was sent to each chapter WA via email on 2-7-04.  The Grand Council has been copied on this email.  The Scorecard is shown below.  
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Alumni Association invoices were mailed to the AA’s on January 10th.  2004 AA dues are due by March 15, 2004. Alumni Associations must be in good standing, with all current and past dues paid as of March 20, 2004, to be seated at Convention

I recommend that the National Director and/or the respective RD’s remind their Alumni Associations of the amount that will be due by March 15, 2004.

5. Projects Update

· Work continues on our creation of a secure website so that we can receive credit card payments via email.  Dana Habel is working on this.

· The signature forms from Merrill Lynch have been lost in the mail.  We need to redo these forms.  I have contacted the WGA to initiate this as he is on the signature list.  Contact with the previous WGE has not been returned.

· A summary report of the Leadership Conference will be completed next month as the final expense report from the LC has been received. 

· I was directed to write a P&P for the automatic payment of our Fraternity Visa card.  This has not been started but will be completed before Convention.

· I am still waiting for the final transfer of paper files from Rob Ford.  This was promised to be completed by 8-20-03 and re-promised to be done by the end of October.

· I have been directed to consult with State Farm regarding a liability umbrella policy for the Fraternity, especially as it pertains to corporate risk management. 

Grand Advisor Report

No report

Expansion Director’s Report

No report – see WGS for Expansion information and New Business for Expansion Director update

National Director’s Report

1. Region 1 and 2:  META AA – Held an event at the White Tail Ski Resort.  Event included alums from META, PYTH, VITR and ANTH as well as attendance from 3 potential colony members from the future META colony.  They are also planning a visit to VaTech to pass on some of the history of the chapter.  *Note:  RD is planning an informative meeting with the students on a different date as well.  VITR – 9 bids were given out and the chapter is expecting good results.  The transition of officers seems to be going smoothly.  Their philanthropy is gearing up again.  They are in the midst of issues of leasing out the house for the next year.

2. Region 3:  APOL – They have been working closely with NICON.  They had a meeting planned in Miami but had to postpone due to lack of big brothers being able to participate.  They held a get together with the faculty of UF.  Overall morale of the chapter is high.  *Note:  They are wondering if APX will cover the costs of NICON’s initiation…primarily the reservation of the farm, which will average $300.00.  SESH – They are planning on over a dozen of them attending convention. And they have a meeting tonight so I have no further details.  RD note:  Received correspondence from Tulane.  Christina Puffer is getting a seed team together.  RD is planning on meeting with her at end of February.  *Note:  Need to discuss sponsor.

3. Region 4:  ANTH – Initiated 6 new members.  They are running spring rush. They have held several rush events that are a bit above par for spring rush.  They have a strong sense of cooperation within the chapter.  They have several events planned in the next few months including their formal.  ANTH AA – Planning for Founder’s Day.  They will be revamping the anthem.  They are trying to reconnect with some of the lost brothers.  IKTI AA – They had a meeting with IKTI.  They are planning for Founder’s Day and convention.  They had a huge dues collection due to the invoicing of alumni and including a letter about chapter events.  *Note:  They are requesting an updated address book from the National database so they can keep both their records and ours current. 

4. Region 5:  CLEI – Held their initiation in January at PYTH.  They had a great time at their stop in Dallas and their continuation on to Lincoln.  They are planning a trip on the 21st to visit with DINO Colony.  IMHO – Held initiation at a lake house in Missouri.  They initiated 6 new members.  Brother Pickard was able to attend.   DINO Colony:  They may be slowly fading away.  Hopefully the meeting planned with them, CLEI and XENO AA will help get things rolling again.  XENO AA – Hosted CLEI on their stop here in Dallas on the way to PYTH.  Enjoyed having them do a brotherhood rally.  They are joining CLEI in Austin February 21st.

5. Region 6:  Note:  No contact from RD

6. Region 7:  Note:  No contact from Montana

7. Region 8:  ANDR – Two of the new initiates have been elected to the vacant spots on the board.  They hosted DAED initiation.  They are working with ANDR AA to plan a “Jazz” filled weekend for all CA Alums.  ANDR AA – They are working on their incorporation status.  They are also working on the “Jazz” weekend. DAED – Initiated 12 new members.  DAED AA – Submitted final paperwork to State of CA to regain their active status as a non-profit organization.  They are working on choosing a delegate for convention.  SATY – Attended DAED initiation.  They are continuing on the courtyard assignment and strengthening their leadership.  They are working with the RD with a region 8 shirt for convention.  SATY AA – Presented the newest initiate with a prize for the highest seniority…the prize?  An all expenses paid trip to convention.  They are working on strengthening the Alumni Association and drafting a new set of C & BL’s.  RD Note:  Still working on proposal for Master Architect.  Working on T-shirt with SATY actives…funding and final design are still an issue.

Development Director Report

1. Received an email from APX Foundation Vice President regarding their capital campaign.  Director addressed Foundation’s concerns that the Fraternity is in competition with the Foundation for donations.  

2. Director needs “pie in the sky” ideas so that we know what we’re raising money for.  Requests that we think “long term” such as has been done in discussions over the past 3-5 years.

3. Director will work with Foundation to build campaign over the next three years until it is set, then announce it.  First, we will build the donor base.

4. Director requests approval for funding of a class.  Class costs $400.  WGA will get with the WGE to determine if the budget will allow this expense.

B. Old Business

None

C. New Business

1. WGS requests the WGA consider appointing 3 non-GC officers/directors as Credentials Committee.  After discussion, WGA will appoint members to the Credentials Committee, permitting WGS and WGE to serve as information-providers.

2. Region 4 Directors resigned today.  Having no other candidates on such short notice, WGA will announce vacant position during convention.

3. Expansion Director resigned last week.  However, the WGS has suggested several qualified candidates.  After discussion of the candidates, the Grand Council votes Charles Pickard (an alumnus living in Memphis, TN) as the new Expansion Director.  The WGA will notify Brother Pickard within two days.

D.   Suggestions for the Betterment of the Fraternity

       None

Motion made and duly seconded to adjourn, 10:10PM EST. Passes unanimously.

I do attest and affirm that the above text is an accurate record of the proceedings of the teleconference of the Grand Council of Alpha Rho Chi Professional Architecture Fraternity, held Thursday, February 12, 2004.

Respectfully submitted this 21st day of March, 2004:

Vicki J. Horton

Vicki J. Horton, WGS

